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SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

December 8, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, December 8, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present. Steven Over was not present.   











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 





 



  1.1
Karen Ober Re: Steven Ober's Resignation Letter – Mrs. Ober provided the BOS with a letter from Selectman Ober dated 12/5/10 that read as follows: 



I think we all knew when I accepted my new job that there was a possibility I would be away from Sanbornton and NH for extended periods of time and not able to adequately fulfill the remainder of my term.  After completing my first job assignment and reviewing the upcoming job schedule it is safe to say I will need to resign my position as Selectman. It is not fair to the Board of Selectman or the people of Sanbornton who elected me that I stay on. Therefore, effective December 31, 2010, I will resign my position thus allowing you the opportunity to replace me for the remainder of the current year of my term.  I am very proud of the work we have accomplished over the past five years together and am sure that work will continue in the best interest of the Town residents. It has been my pleasure to work with each of you and wish you continues success in your work on the Board.....Steven Ober. 




Selectman Livernois stated the Selectman have the authority to appoint a suitable person to fill Selectman Ober's remaining term.  Selectman Livernois stated this is obviously sad news but he is very happy for Steve and knows he wouldn't have taken the position if it was not the right thing for his family. 





Chair Nickerson stated Selectman Ober has been an asset to Sanbornton and the Board, has always been straight forward with ideas & beliefs and has always been a pleasure to work with. The BOS will discuss a process to replace Selectman Ober within the next couple of week. 









Patsy Wells (past Selectwoman) was in attendance and voiced her interest in filling Selectman Ober's  remaining term. The BOS thanked Mrs. Wells.         












2.0  Bob Ward and Fire Chief DeSilva Re: Building Codes – The BOS was provided with a memorandum dated 12/8/10 from the Fire Chief referencing the regulations under the State Fire Marshall's code. The BOS reviewed. Fire Chief DeSilva noted that going forward, as a comprehensive approach, the Town should adopt the enforcement mechanism without creating a new position and set up an account where inspection fees are utilized separately (like police special details) on a per inspection basis. TP Ward reminded the Board that building permit form was changed due to Town Counsel recommendation, to be called Zoning Ordinance Compliance and noted that automatic referrals to the Fire Department have stopped. Chair Nickerson asked about wiring in a new home and stated a permit would be needed from the Town/City. TP Ward replied employees would not need to be licensed to inspect. Chair Nickerson asked if not being licensed would make the Town liable and Selectman Livernois replied no, the Town would not be liable, he has litigated cases like these. The Town does not owe a duty when a building is inspected, its inspected for the purpose of public safety. TP Ward noted that he asked the same question of the Local Government Center and received the same answer. TP Ward stated he has also checked with the Town of Bristol's Building Inspector, which stated there is a network of Code Enforcement Officers & Building Officials and indicated that in smaller Towns, they do not have the certified staff in all of the technical areas.  TP Ward noted if there are concerns then a third party could be called in for an inspection. Selectman Livernois stated the Town can not be there for the entire process, only certain points but they need to be sure the process is cost effective for the Town then look at policy of what type/amount of work triggers a permit.  TP Ward referred to the I.C.C. Building Code which states what things would be considered exempt.  TP Ward proposed adoption of the State's Building Code.  The BOS reviewed RSA 674:51and RSA 155A. Chief DeSilva provided an example of the City of Franklin's fee schedule, to be used instead of taxpayer money. TP Ward noted any structure under 200 sq. ft. would be exempt from inspection but would still need a permit.  Chair Nickerson stated TP Ward's time, fuel, vehicle usage and processing time all needs to be looked at. TP ward stated the BOS would set the fees independently, the inspections would be part-time on an as needed basis and fee funded. Fire Chief DeSilva suggested the Town consider gas permits due to an incident where a home blew up because of piping. Chair Nickerson stated there is no process for the installation of propane tanks and the Town has been “lax” for years. The BOS read RSA 153:35. Fire Chief DeSilva stated permits could be required if enacted through the ordinances. Selectman Livernois noted a lot of work has to be done before Town Meeting. TP Ward offered to contact the New Hampshire Building Officials Association to ask for their assistance without a cost to the Town (meeting date to be determined). 









3.0  Fire Department – update   







  3.1
Social Media Policy – Chief DeSilva informed the Board he is looking to adopt a “Social Media” Policy, in order to protect the Town and restrict things like pictures of employees in uniform on “Facebook”.  
  





   3.2 Cabinet of Engine #3 – Chief DeSilva reported that the cabinet of Engine #3 has limited space for medical equipment and would like to purchase a new cabinet, to carry all of the appropriate medical equipment available. Selectman Livernois made a motion to authorize Chief DeSilva to purchase a NHFPA regulated medical cabinet from NE Custom Creations of Manchester in the amount of $1,975 dollars.  Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   



    3.3 Non-Public Session – RSA 91-A:3II(a) – Selectman Livernois made a motion to go into non-public session at 7:29 p.m. to discuss an issue with Fire Chief DeSilva regarding personnel. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson; present, Livernois; present and Ober; not present. The BOS reconvened the public session at 7:38 p.m. and voted unanimously to seal the minutes of the non-public session. No decisions were made.









 



4.0  Town Budget 

                                                                                                  4.1
Health – Code Enforcement – The BOS reviewed the budget. Chair Livernois asked if there was an increase in salary or hours and TA Veloski replied increased hours with the salary based on George Waring's rate of pay. TP Ward noted he has been using the Town vehicle but it was unavailable throughout fiscal year 10'.  TA Veloski stated he has requested that everyone report mileage. Chair Livernois suggested that the mileage line be decreased by $300 dollars. TP Ward stated the budget is not based on the potential enactment of the Building Code. TA Veloski noted this section of the budget could be increased on the Town Meeting floor. The total Health/Code Enforcement budget is $10,692 dollars.   
      








       4.2 General Assistance – Melanie VanTassel stated she had some emergency fuel assistance issues on Monday & Tuesday of this week and thanked Curt McGee for rearranging his schedule to help her out. OPW VanTassel informed the Board she has decreased her office supply line because she is only responsible for buying one ink cartridge a year which is a deal that has been made with Recreation Department's Juliana Lonergan and will start to use the postage machine. OPW VanTassel noted she has been keeping track of mileage and reduced the training line because most of the classes are the same.  OPW VanTassel reported that it is a tough time, fuel assistance has been cut by 50% by the Federal Government which is not even a minimum delivery. OPW VanTassel stated hopefully the Town will not need to increase the budget and extensions to unemployment would help tremendously. OPW VanTassel noted there is a 2% increase in the general assistance budget and noted that her budget is a vicious circle, where residents are assisted then taxed. OPW VanTassel stated she appreciates the Board's understanding of the work she does. The total proposed budget is $135,966  dollars. 
  4.3
Recreation Committee – Juliana Lonergan, Tracey Wood and Mark Cray were present. Selectman Livernois asked about the Counselor Assistant Teacher line item. Director Lonergan stated the part-time and temporary employees have been broken out in to separate numbers based on what they are anticipating for potential coverage for Summer Day Camp. Director Lonergan noted the line item has been increased to be actual numbers but the figure would be offset by revenue. Director Lonergan stated the lines have been increased by 2% but the budget is almost identical to last years ($106,677 dollars) offset by $54,978 dollars in revenue. Chair Nickerson asked if the economy has affected the programs and Director Lonergan replied the economy has helped because  the programs are less expensive. Mrs. Wood noted that with the amount of kids last year additional staff was needed for coverage. Chair Nickerson asked if Committee was looking to cut any programs and Mrs. Wood replied they would only cut something if it wouldn't support itself but the programs have been making money. Director Lonergan noted the Recreation budget costs the Town $58K. Selectman Livernois stated the County has an open process of negotiating with Gun stock every 3 years and asked if the Board should start doing the same, to make the process more open. Patsy Wells replied formalizing the process would help people understand. Director Lonergan stated if the Recreation budget goes over the Town does not “eat it” like it would with a department budget. The Board and those in attendance discussed removing the Town's beaches from the Recreation budget, due to no revenue generated. Director Lonergan stated she would break them out separately and provide the BOS with figures. The total proposed budget is $111,382 dollars. 









  4.4 Outside Agencies – The BOS reviewed Outside Agency requests. Selectman Livernois stated it was the will of the people not to fund the Youth Assistance Program's budget request last year and proposed changing the line to one dollar, to let the taxpayer's decide at Town Meeting. The Youth Assistance line was change to $1 dollar from $42,848 dollars, New Beginnings was decreased by $200 dollars, Genesis Behavioral Health was changed to $850 dollars and the Food Pantry was increased to $3,500 dollars.     The total proposed budget is $11,522 dollars.  











5.0 Old Business 









  5.1 Highway Garage – Chair Nickerson reported that all of the tubing for the radiant floor is in and the floors are to be poured next week. The project is on schedule to be completed by February.    

                                                                          5.2 Bay Road and Upper Bay Road – Selectman Livernois stated himself & Director Thayer meet with the Engineer last week and discussed a reduction in design. Chair Nickerson stated he has spoken with two engineers regarding guard rails, asphalt and boxing out....looking to get the best scenario for the Town. Selectman Livernois noted the Board wants to stick with the fabric and crushed stone. Selectman Livernois noted the project is ready to move forward, plans to be delivered to Jim Marshall.  

5.3 Black Brook Plan – The BOS were provided with a final version of the contract for AE Com, to be reviewed at next week's BOS meeting.   

 
       
  

  













6.0 New Business 









    6.1
Single Stream Recycling (SSR)– Letter – The BOS reviewed the letter stating SSR will be moving forward. TA Veloski noted the Town has a contract. Chair Nickerson recommended the process be started now, so the Town is ready. The BOS will ask DPW Director Thayer to put figures together. 
 

  







7.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.








  










    

8.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement –  Joan D Griffin filed for an Abatement for Tax Map 14, Lot 32 and Gary & Lisa Henry filed for an Abatement for Tax Map 12, Lot 124 and Florence Griffin filed a Current Use Application for Tax Map 15, Lot 76 and Sandra Cinquini filed a Veteran's Credit form for Tax Map 12, Map 63 and Donald Kelly filed a Veteran's Credit form for Tax Map 08, Lot 04 and Dorothy Knowlton filed a Veteran's Credit form for Tax Map 24, Lot 42 and David Winters filed a Veteran's Credit form for Tax Map 20, Lot 58. The BOS signed/approved all of the above.  













9.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept $140 dollars from Network Managers for the Sanbornton Food Pantry. Selectman Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   














10.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  





              10.1 12/1/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, December 1, 2010. Selectman Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of December 1, 2010 with one correction.  Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.




   










11.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed. 




        










12.0 Town Administrator’s Report  





            12.1 Town Office Furnace  – TA Veloski reported that the furnace's fire box has a hole in it and needs to fixed and recommended Moonlight Mechanical for the repair @ $2,450 dollars. The BOS agreed.                                                                

             12.2 Town Hall – Rinnai Heaters  – TA Veloski informed the Board that Rymes Propane has offered to install the two heaters for $4,500 dollars and to remove the old heater for an additional $650 dollars. Chair Nickerson noted the gas line needs to go under the sidewalk.  Selectman Livernois made a motion to enter in to a contract with Rymes ($5,150 dollars) for the heaters at the Town Hall and to waive the bid process due to the emergency nature. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  

            



             
            12.3 Selectman's Meeting Schedule – The Board will meet on 12/22 & 12/29 @ 8:00 a.m.,due to the holidays. 










  





13.0 Selectman's Reports – None at this time.









14.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 10:29 p.m.




15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, December 15, 2010 @ 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

12/08/2010

                                                                         BOS Approved Minutes


